The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

February 24, 2003

Page 3

February 24, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit to the Council an ordinance authorizing a May 20, 2003 ballot measure that will provide funding for King County parks, trails and facilities.  King County parks belong to the public and I am asking the Council to provide the public the choice to protect their investment in our parks.  We have worked hard to make this a good choice for the King County Council and our residents.

The ballot measure would authorize King County to levy an additional property tax of five cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation for a period of six years.  This levy will generate $11.8 million in year 2004 in revenue for support of the operation and maintenance of King County’s regional and rural parks, trails, and open space--parks enjoyed by all residents of King County.

Due to the tremendous progress we have made changing the way we do business, we are able to keep the levy low and give the public a reasonable option of keeping parks open and maintaining them at higher levels – meaning better maintained trails, ball fields, sport courts; cleaner bathrooms and more frequent litter removal.  This proposal would cost the owner of a house valued at $250,000 an amount of $12.50 a year, in order to support over 25,000 acres of parks, active recreation facilities, open space and trails.  The six-year fiscal projections for the levy are set forth at Attachment A to this letter.  The specific parks, trails and facilities supported by the levy are listed at Attachment B.

The levy I propose today is slightly smaller than that recommended by the Metropolitan Parks Task Force earlier this month --5 cents rather than 5.5 cents.  This reduced levy rate will support the goals identified by the Task Force, but also reflect our economic challenges and keep pressure on the Parks Division to continue its success to date in becoming more entrepreneurial and less dependent on tax subsidy.  The levy rate of 5 cents will provide an average of $1.2 million a year above the amount estimated to be necessary to maintain regional and rural parks at their current reduced levels.  Consistent with the Task Force recommendations, I recommend that this small increment of funding be dedicated to improving maintenance levels in regional and rural parks, providing a contingency for such maintenance costs, and enabling modest continued funding for recreational grants to community-based organizations.  The specific improvements that can be achieved through dedicating a majority of this increment to maintenance enhancements are described at Attachment C. 

I want to commend the Task Force for their extensive and careful study.  Their recommendations, as well as the successes of the Parks Division (outlined in Attachment E) are a reflection of outstanding work over the past seven months.  While the Task Force found that remarkable progress has been made in a few short months to transform the County parks system operations, to implement innovative business practices and efficiencies, to undertake entrepreneurial ventures and provide non-tax revenues to support parks, they also found that King County parks continue to face significant financial challenges.  

Indeed, the Parks Division 2003 budget is over 40% lower than the 2001 Parks budget.  Parks maintenance levels have suffered as a result.  The 2003 budget no longer includes funding for painters to paint over graffiti.  It also reduced the number of carpenters available to replace broken windows and preserve capital assets.  Without question, these are basic items we all wish to support, but these items will continue to be at risk, or simply absent, as we deal with ongoing Current Expense budget shortfalls in excess of $20 million each year. 

There is nothing left to cut if we are to preserve the County parks system.  Major additional parks closures are inevitable if new funding is not provided in 2004 and beyond.  The regional investment in our park system deserves our support.  I believe the most responsible thing to do at this point is to seek the approval of the voters for this 5-cent levy.  This is a significantly smaller levy rate than similar parks measures in recent years (See Attachment D).

An important part of my recommendation today is a commitment to fund local, unincorporated urban area parks out of existing County revenues.  As the Task Force recommended, the levy must be focused on the County’s long-term priorities: regional and rural parks.  The balance of the system—estimated to cost approximately $3 million a year-- can and should be addressed through other means. 

Some will ask why I am proposing this levy now, rather than wait for the Budget Advisory Task Force Recommendation.  The parks levy does not solve, nor does it drive, the County’s budget problem: the rest of the general budget challenge will remain with or without this levy.  If the levy fails, major portions of the park system will be closed.  If the levy passes, the system will be preserved.  In either event, we will still have major budget challenges to face.  The Budget Advisory Task Force is working through our budget challenge, and will make their recommendations to me later this year.  I expect their input will be critically important to the larger challenge, and charting our future course. 

Another issue that has been raised is whether city parks should be supported by some allocation of levy proceeds.  I am not including funding for city-owned parks in this levy.  There are 39 cities in King County.  Virtually all of them have parks.  Several of them have parks that are regional in nature.  Determining an amount appropriate to support individual city park systems adds a major layer of complexity to this levy.  It would also add significantly to the size of the levy.  I believe we must resist the temptation to bulk-up this levy with special features, or invite complexity.   

All residents of King County have a stake in preserving our regional parks system, whether they live in cities or not.  We all benefit from the over 25,000 acres of park lands, open space and trails that this levy will support—from the presence of incredible facilities such as Marymoor Park, the King County Aquatic Center, and Cougar Mountain Park.  In sum, this levy request is small, and our message to the voters is clear:  this money will support operation and maintenance of the County’s regional and rural parks--parks used by all of us.  Without this levy, the regional legacy that our parks represent will suffer greatly.  

The voters deserve the opportunity to decide whether to protect this legacy.  I respectfully request your support for placing this parks ballot measure, as proposed, before the voters of King County this May.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures:  

cc:
King County Councilmembers
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